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MDC 
 

  
DISTRICT BOARD 

REGULAR MEETING 
MONDAY, FEBRUARY 3, 2025   5:30 PM 

555 MAIN STREET, HARTFORD, CT 
Dial in #: (415)-655-0001; Access Code: 2311 821 3648#  

Meeting Video Link 
 
 

The general public is welcome to call into the meeting.  Everyone on the call will need to mute their phone to limit 
background noise disrupting the meeting.  Please silence your cell phones during the meeting.    

 

1. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER  
 

2. ROLL CALL  
 

3. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

4. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES OF JANUARY 13, 2025 
 

5. PUBLIC COMMENTS RELATIVE TO AGENDA ITEMS 
 

6. INDEPENDENT CONSUMER ADVOCATE COMMENTS & QUESTIONS RELATIVE 

TO AGENDA ITEMS 
 

7. REPORT FROM DISTRICT CHAIRMAN 
 

8. REPORT FROM CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER 
 

9. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNSEL 
 

10. REPORT FROM AMAZING WORKPLACES RE: EMPLOYEE CLIMATE SURVEY 
 

11. WATER BUREAU - CONSIDERATION AND POTENTIAL ACTION RE: 

DEVELOPER’S PERMIT AGREEMENT REIMBURSEMENT AGREEMENT – 

STALLION RIDGE, GLASTONBURY  (January 27, 2025) 
 

12. BOARD OF FINANCE - CONSIDERATION AND POTENTIAL ACTION RE: 

APPROVAL FOR STATE OF CT FINANCING – CWF 4001-C  (January 27, 2025) 
 

13. COMMITTEE ON ORGANIZATION - CONSIDERATION AND POTENTIAL ACTION 

RE: APPOINTMENT OF COMMISSIONERS & CITIZEN MEMBER TO COMMITTEES  
(February 3, 2025) 

 

14. OPPORTUNITY FOR GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 

15. COMMISSIONER REQUESTS FOR CONSIDERATION OF FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS  
 

16. ADJOURNMENT 

https://themdc.webex.com/themdc/j.php?MTID=mcca3e872bc5866cf5672234ffe97c055
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WATER BUREAU 
STALLION RIDGE, GLASTONBURY 

CLASS 1 WATER MAIN EXTENSION AND REQUEST FOR  
REIMBURSEMENT AGREEMENT 

 
To: District Board   February 3, 2025 
 
From:  Water Bureau  
 
 On March 22, 2019, your staff received a request from Dependable Construction, 
LLC, through its Owner, Daniel Gassner, to construct, under a Developer’s Permit 
Agreement (“DPA”), approximately 4,705 feet of water main in Somerset Road, Bell 
Street, and Stallion Drive, Glastonbury, to serve future development along Stallion Drive 
as part of the Stallion Ridge Developer’s Permit Agreement Development Project. The 
project was completed in June of 2022 and will be accepted by the District in 2025. 
 
 The water main is now available to serve twenty-six (26) privately held properties 
along Somerset Road and Bell Street, as shown on the accompanying map. Any property 
owners that want to connect to the water main must pay the District a frontage charge, or 
Class I fee (presently $95.00 per linear foot of frontage, but subject to change) intended 
to offset the costs incurred if the District constructed the water main. In this case, however, 
the District has not incurred any such construction costs. As such, the Developer has 
requested that the District enter into a Reimbursement Agreement providing that any 
Class I payments received by the District within ten years of the date of incorporation of 
the water main into the public system be turned over to the Developer, the party which 
incurred the costs and arguably entitled to the reimbursement. The aggregate 
reimbursement amount would not exceed the certified cost of construction of said water 
main and appurtenances, as attested to in an affidavit submitted by the Developer. 
 
 In accordance with Section W4h of the District Water Ordinances, the “Water 
Bureau is empowered at its discretion to include in agreements with developers or other 
owners for the construction of water mains by and at the expense of such developers or 
owners, … provisions for reimbursement of said developers or owners from connection 
charges collected, or to be collected, immediately following execution of the agreement 
with the land owner, for the cost of water mains constructed by them in sections of 
highways on which lands owned by them do not abut, such reimbursement not to exceed 
the cost of construction within such sections of highways, and limiting the time within 
which such reimbursement may occur to such time as the said Bureau may deem 
expedient for the particular case, but no reimbursement shall be made after ten years 
from the date of incorporation of the particular water main into the public system.”  
 
At a meeting of the Water Bureau held on January 27, 2025 it was: 

 
Voted:  That the Water Bureau recommends to the District Board passage of the 

following resolution: 
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BE IT HEREBY 
RESOLVED: 
 To authorize the installation of about 4,705 feet of 8-inch ductile iron (Class 

54) water main in Bell Street, Somerset Road, and Stallion Drive, 
Glastonbury, as a Class I Distribution Main; and 

 
FURTHER 
RESOLVED: 
 To authorize the Chairman or Vice Chairman to execute a Reimbursement 

Agreement with Dependable Construction, LLC, pursuant to Section W4h of 
the District’s Water Ordinances, for the return of any Class I payments the 
District may receive within a ten-year period from the date of incorporation of 
the particular water main into the public system from land owned by others 
along this extension, to a maximum of the actual construction costs of this 
extension. 

 
  Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
  John S. Mirtle 
  District Clerk 
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BOARD OF FINANCE 
APPROVAL OF STATE OF CONNECTICUT FINANCING CWF 4001-C 

 
To: District Board          February 3, 2025 
 
From:  Board of Finance 
 
Staff seeks approval from your Board to execute and deliver the Interim Funding Obligation and/or 
Project Loan Obligation to the State of Connecticut for CWF No. 4001-C having a principal amount of 
$1,135,560.31 and having an interest rate of 2.00%.  

The low interest loan and accompanying grant will fund sewer rehabilitation and private work to 
address flooding in the North Hartford Pilot project area in the areas of Durham Street (CFQ #11) and 
Woodstock/Branford (CFQ #12).  

The State of Connecticut, through the Clean Water Fund Program, will provide $3,194,664.83 in state 
funding with $2,059,104.52 in grants and $1,135,560.31 in low interest loans at 2.00% to fund the 
expenses associated with this agreement.  

Bond Counsel prepared the following resolution for your approval. 

At a meeting of the Board of Finance held on January 27, 2025: 
 

Voted:  That the Board of Finance recommends to the District Board passage of the following 
resolution: 

Resolved:    
Section 1.  The Chairman, or in his absence, the Vice Chairman, and the District Treasurer, 

or in his absence, the Deputy Treasurer are authorized to execute and deliver the Project Loan and 
Project Grant and Principal Forgiveness Agreement CWF No. 4001-C to be entered into with the State 
of Connecticut (the "Agreement") and any and all Interim Funding Obligations and Project Loan 
Obligations for CWF No. 4001-C in the aggregate amount not to exceed $1,135,560.31 to fund sewer 
rehabilitation and private work to address flooding in the North Hartford Pilot project area in the areas 
of Durham Street (CFQ #11) and Woodstock/Branford (CFQ #12). Such Interim Funding Obligations 
shall be dated as of their date of issue, shall mature within six months of the Scheduled Completion 
Date, shall bear interest at the rate of two percent (2.00%) per annum, shall be payable as to principal 
and interest as provided in the Agreement and, to the extent not paid prior to maturity from The 
Metropolitan District funds, may be renewed by the issuance of Interim Funding Obligations or Project 
Loan Obligations, all as provided in the Agreement. The prior actions of the Chairman and the District 
Treasurer in furtherance of this resolution are hereby confirmed and ratified in all respects.  Capitalized 
terms used herein and not defined shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Agreement. 

Section 2. The Project Loan Obligations shall be dated as of their date of issue, shall mature no 
later than twenty years from the Scheduled Completion Date, shall bear interest at the rate of two 
percent (2.00%) per annum and shall be payable as to principal and interest as provided in the 
Agreement.  

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 

John S. Mirtle 
District Clerk  
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COMMITTEE ON ORGANIZATION 
APPOINTMENT OF COMMISSIONERS & CITIZEN MEMBER TO COMMITTEES 

 
 
To:  District Board        February 3, 2025 

From: Committee on Organization  

At a meeting of the Committee on Organization held on February 3, 2025 it was: 

Voted:   That pursuant to the Charter of The Metropolitan District, the Committee on 
Organization recommends to the District Board the following Citizen 
Member appointment for the year 2025 and until a successor is appointed 
and qualified: 

  
Edwin Vargas, Hartford – Board of Finance 

 
Further  
Voted:  That the Committee on Organization recommends to the District Board the 

re-appointment of Diane Lewis to the following Committees for 2025 and 
until successors are appointed and qualified: 
Water Bureau 

Audit Committee  

 Community Affairs Committee 
 

Strategic Planning Committee 

Further  
Voted:  That the Committee on Organization recommends to the District Board the 

appointment of Christopher Tierinni to the following Committees for 2025 
and until successors are appointed and qualified: 
Water Bureau 

Committee on MDC Government 

Strategic Planning Committee 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

         
 
        John S. Mirtle 
        District Clerk 
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THE METROPOLITAN DISTRICT COMMISSION 

Joint Meeting of the District Board & Bureau of Public Works 
555 Main Street 

Hartford, Connecticut 06103 
Monday, January 13, 2024  

 
PRESENT: Commissioners Andrew Adil, John Bazzano, Richard Bush, 

William A. DiBella, John Gale, Allen Hoffman, Jean Holloway, 
Gary Johnson, Byron Lester, Diane Lewis, Jacqueline Mandyck, 
Dominic Pane, Pasquale J. Salemi, Alvin Taylor, James Woulfe 
and District Chairman Donald Currey (16) 

 
REMOTE  
ATTENDANCE: Commissioners John Avedisian, Dimple Desai, Peter Gardow, 

Joan Gentile, Maureen Magnan, Bhupen Patel and David Steuber 
(7)  

 
ABSENT: Commissioners Kyle Anderson, C. Avery Buell, David Drake, 

James Healy, Christian Hoheb, Mary LaChance, Michael 
Maniscalco, Calixto Torres and New Britain Special 
Representative Michael Carrier (9) 

ALSO 
PRESENT:  Scott W. Jellison, Chief Executive Officer 

Christopher Stone, District Counsel  
John S. Mirtle, District Clerk (Remote Attendance) 
Christopher Levesque, Chief Operating Officer  
Kelly Shane, Chief Administrative Officer  
Jamie Harlow, Director of Human Resources  
Sue Negrelli, Director of Engineering  
David Rutty, Director of Operations 
Robert Schwarm, Director of Information Technology  
Tom Tyler, Director of Facilities  
Rita Kelley, Equal Employment Opportunity Compliance Officer 
Jason Waterbury, Assistant Manager of Engineering 
Josh Tryon, Business Systems and Security Administrator 
Nick Salemi, Communications Administrator 
Carrie Blardo, Assistant to the Chief Executive Officer 
Julie Price, Executive Assistant  
Victoria Escoriza, Executive Assistant (Remote Attendance) 
James Masse, IT Network Analyst (Remote Attendance) 
Amanda Litvak, IT Professional Level Associate (Remote Attendance) 
Jacob Aviles, IT Consultant (Remote Attendance) 

 Elizabeth Tavelli, Independent Consumer Advocate 
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CALL TO ORDER 
 

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Currey at 4:30 PM 
 

ROLL CALL AND QUORUM 
 

District Counsel called the roll and informed Chairman Currey that a quorum of the 
Commission was present, and the meeting was declared a legal meeting of the District 
Board of The Metropolitan District of Hartford County, Connecticut. 

 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
Those in attendance stood and recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 
On motion made by Commissioner Hoffman and duly 

seconded, the meeting minutes of December 9, 2024 were 
approved.   

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS RELATIVE TO AGENDA ITEMS  

 
No one from the public appeared to be heard.  

 
COMMISSIONER WORKPLACE VIOLENCE TRAINING 

 
Paul Meshanko, Founder & President of Legacy Business Cultures, gave a 

presentation and workshop to Commissioners regarding workplace violence training.  
 

Commissioner Lewis entered the meeting at 4:37 PM.  
 

Commissioner Lester entered the meeting at 4:42 PM. 
 

Commissioner Woulfe entered the meeting at 4:46 PM. 
 

Commissioner Patel entered the meeting virtually at 5:23 PM. 
 

Without objection, the District Board recessed at 6:02 PM.  The District Board 
reconvened at 6:17 PM. 

 
 

REPORT FROM CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER  
 

Chief Executive Officer Scott Jellison stated that he felt he must respond to certain 
actions by Commissioner Taylor in order to defend his staff in relation to the 

employee climate study. 
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REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNSEL  

 
District Counsel Christopher Stone updated the Commission on the federal Water 
Resources Development Act (WRDA) bill, which passed to allow termination of the 
Colebrook Agreement.  Within 90 days of the MDC sending notice to the US Army 

Corp of Engineers, the USACE shall work with the MDC to end the contract 
obligation.  Attorney Stone also updated the Commission that the three landfill cases 
have been consolidated into one case and that the case is currently in the discovery 
phase. Lastly, he gave a brief overview of the history of the lawsuit by Sharon Lewis 

of Rutland Street, which was recently reported on in a Hartford Courant article. 
 

 
DISTRICT CLERK 

SERVICE OF 2025 TAX WARRANTS  
 
 
To: District Board      January 13, 2025 
 
From: District Clerk                                                            
 
 Pursuant to the Charter of the District, Section 3-13, the District Clerk reports 
that Tax Warrants for Fiscal Year 2025, drawn by the Chairman of The Metropolitan 
District, in favor of the Treasurer have been served on the following: 
 

Interim Town Clerk, Angelica Candelaria, Bloomfield  
Town Clerk, Kelly Bilodeau, East Hartford  
Acting City Clerk Eric Lusa, Hartford 
Town Clerk James Krupienski, Newington  
Town Clerk Sandra Merrill Wieleba, Rocky Hill  
Town Clerk Leon Davidoff, West Hartford  
Town Clerk Sue Schroeder, Wethersfield  
Town Clerk Anna Posniak, Windsor  

 
 Receipts for these tax warrants have been received and are on file in the Office 
of the District Clerk. 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 

John S. Mirtle, Esq. 
District Clerk 
 

Without objection, the report was received. 
 

COMMISSIONER EMAIL AND IT SECURITY 
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At 7:00 PM, Chairman Currey requested an executive session so that the 
District Board could receive a report on IT security. 

 
On a motion made by Commissioner Pane and duly seconded, the 
District Board entered into executive session, per C.G.S. § 1-
210(b)(20) to receive report regarding IT security. 

 

Those in attendance during the executive session: 
  
Commissioners Andrew Adil, John Avedisian (remote), John Bazzano, Richard Bush, 
Donald Currey, Dimple Desai (remote), William A. DiBella, John Gale, Peter Gardow 
(remote), Joan Gentile (remote), Allen Hoffman, Jean Holloway, Gary Johnson, Byron 
Lester, Diane Lewis, Maureen Magnan (remote), Jackie Mandyck, Dominic Pane, 
Bhupen Patel (remote), Pasquale J. Salemi, David Steuber (remote), Alvin Taylor, and 
James Woulfe; Chief Executive Officer Scott W. Jellison; Chief Administrative Officer 
Kelly Shane, Chief Operating Officer Chris Levesque, Director of Information 
Technology Robert Schwarm, Business Systems and Security Administrator Joshua 
Tryon; District Counsel Christopher Stone; Assistant District Counsel/District Clerk 
John Mirtle (remote). 

 
RECONVENE  

 
At 7:49 P.M., Chairman Currey requested to come out of executive session and 
motion was made and duly seconded, the District Board came out of executive 
session and reconvened.  

 

Commissioner Pane made the following motion: 
 

Commissioner Pane made a motion to direct IT to eliminate the function of 
auto-forwarding Commissioner emails within 30 days. The motion was duly 

seconded. 
 

Commissioner Bush made motion to amend the motion to 60 days. The 
amendment was duly seconded.  The amendment of 60 days was passed by 

majority vote of those present.  
 

The amended motion “To direct IT to eliminate the function of auto-forwarding 
emails within 60 days” passed by unanimous vote of those present. 

 
 

RECESS 
 

At 7:52 PM, without objection, the District Board meeting recessed in order to for the 
Bureau of Public Works to convene. 
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RECONVENE 

 

At 9:11 PM, District Chairman Currey reconvened the meeting of the District Board. 
 
 

BUREAU OF PUBLIC WORKS 
MODIFICATION OF 2006 EPA CONSENT DECREE  

 
To: District Board        January 13, 2025  
 
From:  Bureau of Public Works 
 
In 2006, the District entered into a Consent Decree with the United States 
Environmental Protection Agency to implement actions to abate overflow from sanitary 
sewers throughout the District.  On January 4, 2013, the EPA and CT DEEP approved 
the District’s Sanitary Sewer Evaluation Survey Report (“SSES Report”) 
Implementation Schedule which established a schedule to eliminate structural sanitary 
sewer overflows (“SSOs”).  Five of the eight Structural SSOs have already been 
eliminated through a combination of the reduction of stormwater and groundwater I/I 
into separated sewers, improvement of conveyance capacity, and the expansion of wet 
weather treatment capacity.   The approved SSES Report Implementation Schedule 
required completion of the South Hartford Conveyance and Storage Tunnel by January 
3, 2023. The Parties anticipate that completion of this tunnel will provide enough 
additional sewage conveyance capacity to eliminate the remaining Structural SSOs.   
In a letter dated October 30, 2015, EPA and CT DEEP approved a one-year extension 
for the completion of the South Hartford Conveyance and Storage Tunnel, from 
January 3, 2023, to January 3, 2024.  On June 30, 2022, the MDC submitted a request 
to extend the schedule for completing the South Hartford Conveyance and Storage 
Tunnel due to delays in completing the contract to construct the primary tunnel, 
ultimately requesting to extend the deadline to December 31, 2026.  The proposed 
First Modification to 2006 Consent Decree will extend the deadline to December 31, 
2026. 
 
In addition to extending the deadline for completion of the  South Hartford Conveyance 
and Storage Tunnel, the proposed First Modification to 2006 Consent Decree 
incorporates a schedule to complete inflow and infiltration projects to reduce inflow and 
infiltration into the District’s sewer system. 
 
At a meeting of the Bureau of Public Works held on January 13, 2025, it was: 

 
VOTED: That the Bureau of Public Works recommends to the District Board 

passage of the following resolution: 
 
RESOLVED: That the Chief Executive Officer of The Metropolitan District, Scott 

W. Jellison, on behalf of the District, hereby is authorized, 
empowered and directed to execute the First Material Modification 
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to 2006 Consent Decree with the United States Environmental 
Protection Agency attached hereto. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
John S. Mirtle 
District Clerk 
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On motion made by Commissioner Hoffman and duly seconded, 
the report was received and resolution adopted by unanimous 

vote of those present.  
 
 

BUREAU OF PUBLIC WORKS 
MODIFICATION OF CT DEEP CONSENT ORDER #COWRMU22002 

 
To: District Board       January 13, 2025  
 
From: Bureau of Public Works 
 
On November 7, 2006 the District entered into Consent Order No. WC5434 with CT 
DEEP to implement actions to abate overflow from both sanitary and combined sewers 
throughout the District.  In December 2012, the District submitted a required Long-
Term Combined Sewer Overflow Control Plan update to CT DEEP which was approved 
in April, 2015.  In 2012, the EPA developed an integrated planning framework that 
offered the opportunity for the regulated community to develop an integrated plan to 
meet multiple Clean Water Act requirements while also considering other infrastructure 
improvements and affordability issues, such as improvements to the District’s drinking 
water system and associated costs.  In 2019 the Water Infrastructure and Improvement 
Act became federal law and amended the Clean Water Act to include the integrated 
planning framework. In December 2018, per the Consent Order, the District submitted 
another update to its Long-Term Control Plan to CT DEEP. The update plan, titled 
Integrated Plan and Long-Term Control Plan (“2018 LTCP/IP”), incorporates an 
integrated planning concept and identifies the next iteration of actions with associated 
timelines for meeting the requirements of the CSO Control Policy and water quality 
standards.   
 
On September 19, 2022, the District and CT DEEP executed a new Consent Order to 
supersede the 2006 Consent Order No. WC5434.  CT DEEP determined that the 2018 
LTCP/IP constitutes a new program and approach to achieving the requirements of the 
CSO Control Policy and water quality standards, and as such the District is authorized 
to de-authorize certain outstanding projects and associated outstanding bonds 
authorized to complete those projects delineated in the 2005 LTCP and the 2012 
LTCP. Upon doing so, the first phase of the Clean Water Project, established under 
the LTCP and the 2012 LTCP was concluded as to the de-authorized projects. In July 
2023, the 2022 Consent Order (#COWRMU22002) for the Integrated Plan 
Implementation Phase I was modified to incorporate sewer mitigation projects within 
the public right-of-way and on private property, including private stormwater 
disconnections and house connections (“lateral”) repair or replacement.  These 
revisions help mitigate combined sewer overflows and protect public health and safety 
in the communities with combined sewers.   
 
In September 2024, the District submitted a request to CT DEEP for a modification of 
the schedule contained in Consent Order #COWRMU22002 for extensions of three 
milestones of projects listed in Table 1 of Appendix A of the Consent Order: 
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1. “Expedited Sewer Separation Contracts (in Public Right-of-Way or ROW)” to a 
revised final completion date of July 1, 2026 – 18-month extension;  

2. “Expedited Sewer Separation Contracts (Private)” to a revised final completion 
date of July 1, 2027 – 18-month extension; and  

3. Large Diameter Sewer Rehabilitation Phase 3A (aka 18” – 21” Brick 
Rehabilitation) to a revised final completion date of Part 2 by July 1, 2026 – 6-
month extension.  

 
CT DEEP agreed to the extensions and issued a modification to Consent Order 
#COWRMU22002 for execution by the District. 
 
At a meeting of the Bureau of Public Works held on January 13, 2025, it was: 

 
VOTED: That the Bureau of Public Works recommends to the District Board 

passage of the following resolution: 
 
RESOLVED: That the Chief Executive Officer of The Metropolitan District, Scott 

W. Jellison, on behalf of the District, hereby is authorized, 
empowered and directed to execute the Consent Order 
#COWRMU22002 Modification with the State of Connecticut 
Department of Energy & Environmental Protection attached 
hereto. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 

       John S. Mirtle 
       District Clerk 
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On motion made by Commissioner Hoffman and duly seconded, 
the report was received and resolution adopted by unanimous 

vote of those present.  
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BUREAU OF PUBLIC WORKS 

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING WITH CITY OF HARTFORD 
MS4 GENERAL PERMIT 

 
 
To: District Board        January 13, 2025  
 
From:  Bureau of Public Works 
 
 

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners of The 
Metropolitan District hereby authorizes the Chief Executive Officer, or his designee, to 
execute the attached Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Hartford and 
The Metropolitan District regarding the terms, conditions, and specific obligations 
under which the District and City of Hartford will comply with the Connecticut 
Department of Energy and Environmental Protection’s (“DEEP”) General Permit for the 
Discharge of Stormwater from Small Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (“MS4 
General Permit”), the full terms of which are set forth in the attached Memorandum of 
Understanding.  
 

Respectfully submitted,  
 
 
John S. Mirtle, Esq. 
District Clerk 
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On motion made by Commissioner Hoffman and duly seconded, 
the report was received and resolution adopted by unanimous 

vote of those present.  
 
 

BUREAU OF PUBLIC WORKS 
SETTLEMENT OF PENDING LITIGATION 

KENNY/OBAYASHI IV JOINT VENTURE v MDC 
 

To:   District Board      January 13, 2025 

From:  Bureau of Public Works       

RESOLVED, that pursuant to Section B2f of the By-Laws of The Metropolitan District, 

the Board of Commissioners of The Metropolitan District hereby authorizes District 

Counsel, or his designee, to settle the pending federal litigation captioned 

KENNY/OBAYASHI IV JOINT VENTURE v MDC, Docket No. 3:22-CV-01237-JBA 

(the “Civil Action”), for the total sum of $51,000,000.00, by means of approved change 

order(s) relating to differing site conditions encountered by the tunnel contractor, and 
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as payment for the reasonable costs and expenses associated therewith, as full and 

final resolution of any and all additional contract payments relating to said change 

orders, subject to the proper execution of any and all documents reasonably necessary 

to effect these final change orders, including but not limited to filing a Stipulation of 

Dismissal, with prejudice and waiving all rights of appeal of the Civil Action; and   

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners recognizes that with 

the acknowledgment of the differing site conditions and approval of the related change 

orders, the District, in effect, waives any and all claims for liquidated damages relating 

to the construction delays associated with said differing site conditions.   

 
Respectfully submitted,  

 
 

John S. Mirtle, Esq. 
District Clerk 

 
On motion made by Commissioner Hoffman and duly seconded, the report was 

received and resolution adopted by unanimous vote of those present.  
 

COMMITTEE ON MDC GOVERNMENT 
APPOINTMENT OF LEGISLATIVE CONSULTANTS 

 

To:  District Board           January 6, 2025 
 
From: Committee on MDC Government 
 

Over the past year, the firms of Gaffney, Bennett and Associates Inc. (Attorney 
Brendan Fox), Strategic Outreach Solutions, LLC (Janice Flemming) and Levin, 
Paolino & Christ Government Relations Consulting, LLC have provided exemplary 
service in the area of government relations and advocacy within state government on 
behalf of the District, and the same holds true for Squire Patton Boggs (William 
Schuster) and SJB Strategies, LLC (Steve Bonafonte) on the federal level.  District staff 
recommends the reappointment of the above existing firms for the 2025 state and 
federal legislative consultants.  The term of the appointments would be from January 
1, 2025 through December 31, 2025, but as to Levin, Paolino and Christ Government 
Relations Consulting, LLC, for a six month term, all subject to Board approval. 

 
Furthermore, in the event the Committee on MDC Government forwards the 

appointments to the District Board, District staff recommends the following annual fees 
for state legislative/administrative consultants: (1) Gaffney, Bennett and Associates, 
Inc. receive $69,000.00, (2) Strategic Outreach Solutions, LLC receive $66,000.00 and 
(3). Levin, Paolino and Christ Government Relations Consulting, LLC receive 
$21,000.00 
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 On the Federal level, District staff recommends the reappointment of Squire 
Patton Boggs and SJB Strategies LLC as federal legislative consultants.  In the event 
the Committee on MDC Government forwards the appointments to the District Board, 
District staff recommends the following annual fees for federal legislative/administrative 
consultants: (1) Squire Patton Boggs receive $150,000.00; and (2) SJB Strategies, 
LLC receive $95,000.00. 

 
At a meeting of the Committee on MDC Government held on January 6, 2025 it was:   

 
Voted: That the Committee on MDC Government recommends to the District 

Board passage of the following resolution: 
 
Resolved: That the firms of Gaffney, Bennett and Associates Inc. and Strategic 

Outreach Solutions, LLC shall be retained to perform state lobbying 
services for a period commencing on January 1, 2025 through December 
31, 2025, and the firm of Levin, Paolino, and Christ Government 
Relations Consulting, LLC, shall be retained for a six month term. 
Gaffney, Bennett and Associates, Inc. fee will receive $69,000.00, 
Strategic Outreach Solutions, LLC will receive $66,000.00, and Levin, 
Paolino and Christ Government Relations Consulting, LLC will receive 
$21,000.00, all subject to the execution of a written agreement prepared 
and approved by District Counsel as to form and content, reflecting the 
scope of services, reporting requirements and such other terms and 
conditions as District Counsel, may specify. 

 
 
Further 
Resolved:   That the firms of Squire Patton Boggs and SJB Strategies, LLC be 

retained to perform federal lobbying services for a period commencing 
on January 1, 2025 and terminating on December 31, 2025. Squire 
Patton Boggs will receive $150,000.00 and SJB Strategies, LLC will 
receive $95,000.00, subject to the execution of a written agreement 
prepared and approved by District Counsel as to form and content, 
reflecting the scope of services, reporting requirements and such other 
terms and conditions as District Counsel may specify. 

 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 

       John S. Mirtle 
       District Clerk 
On motion made by Commissioner Bazzano and duly seconded, 
the report was received and resolution adopted by unanimous 

vote of those present.  
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DONATION OF LANE MANUFACTURING CO SAWMILL TO  

T.A. HUNGERFORD MEMORIAL MUSEUM ASSOCIATION 

 
To:  District Board           January 13, 2025 
 

The District received the attached request from the T.A. Hungerford Memorial Museum 

Association, Inc. on October 14, 2024 regarding the potential donation of an antique 

Lane Manufacturing Company sawmill located on District Property.   

It is RECOMMENDED that it be: 

 
VOTED: That the District Board approve the following resolution: 

BE IT RESOLVED: That pursuant to Section 2-12 of the District Charter, that the Chief 

Executive Officer, or his designee, is authorized to donate an antique Lane 

Manufacturing Company sawmill located on District Property near Covey Road in 

Burlington, CT to the T.A. Hungerford Memorial Museum Association, Inc.; and be it 

further  

RESOLVED, that MDC Staff are hereby authorized to enter into and execute bills of 

sale or any and all manner of other documents and to take such other actions as they 

and District Counsel may deem appropriate and in the best interests of the District in 

order to effect such donation; and be it further  

RESOLVED, that no person or entity shall be entitled to rely on, or otherwise claim any 

benefit by reason of this resolution should any of MDC Staff fail to execute the 

aforementioned bills of sale or other documents, or to take any of the other aforesaid 

actions;  

   

  Respectively submitted, 

 

  John S. Mirtle, Esq.  

District Clerk  
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On motion made by Commissioner Taylor and duly seconded, the 

report was received and resolution adopted by unanimous vote 
of those present.  

 
 

OPPORTUNITY FOR GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 

No one from the public appeared to be heard.  
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COMMISSIONER COMMENTS & QUESTIONS 
 

Commissioner Mandyck requested that future agendas are not as long as tonight’s 
agenda. 

 
Commissioner Hoffman inquired if the workplace violence training would be provided 

to staff.  
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
  The meeting was adjourned at 9:17 PM 
 
  ATTEST: 
 
 
  John S. Mirtle, Esq.    __________________ 
  District Clerk        Date of Approval 
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